



MINUTES OF A MEETING OF LYMPSTONE PARISH COUNCIL HELD AT 7.30PM ON MONDAY 3rd SEPTEMBER 2012 IN THE VILLAGE HALL. 
	PRESENT:
	Councillors:
	P. Acca 
	R. Eastley

	
	
	D. Atkins
	A. Garratt

	
	
	J. Bailey
	R. Longhurst

	
	
	Mrs D. Beatty
	D. Young

	
	
	C Carter
	


Also Present: District Councillor Ingham, County Councillor Hughes (at the end of the meeting), Capt Whiteman CTC-RM, Peter Blyth, National Trust, 10 members of the Public and the Press.
Apologies: The Police
	
	PUBLIC SESSION

Lt Col Truell opened the discussion expressing deep concern at the trading pattern of the new owners of the Village Shop which was clearly aimed at taking trade away from the Post Office.  He and many others regarded the Post office as a vital village resource performing many functions for the care and well-being of residents and village organisations as well as retail and Post Office services.
Mr Wilson complained that the Agenda for the meeting was not on the website and this was deterring people from attending the meeting.  The Clerk apologised that he was late in sending information to be posted.  He had now received codes to access the website but was not in a position to load information himself yet.
Mr Morris had contacted the Chairman and Cllr Longhurst regarding possible development to the rear of Meadowgate.

He also supported Mrs Russell in her repeated cry for a 20mph zone for the Village.

The Chairman reported that DCC had made it clear that the criteria for a 20mph zone were not met and so there would not be one for the village.  Cllr Atkins suggested that individuals should write to the Chief Executive and Leader of DCC about this.  Cllr Longhurst also reminded the meeting that there were DCC elections next year and so residents could show their displeasure at the ballot box.


	66
	Declarations of Interest

Cllr Acca declared an interest in payment no’s 1770 and 1777.


	67
	Village Exercise by Young Officers of CTC-RM

Captain Whiteman addressed the meeting and explained the format for this year’s Village Exercise by Young Officers which would take place from 26th – 28th September 2012.  He had been in touch with the Scouts to avoid problems with the Scout Hut.  There would be no activity in Candy’s Field or near the School or Village Hall during school hours to avoid any distress to parents and children.  There had been no comments raised in response to the last article in the Lympstone Herald and he would be preparing another article for the next edition.
Capt. Whiteman was thanked for his report and his preparations for this exercise.



	68
	Lower Halsdon Farm

Peter Blyth, Ranger for the National Trust gave a presentation regarding the Trust’s ownership and proposals for Lower Halsdon Farm.

The land had been given in 1996 to protect it from development for the enjoyment of people in the

area.  The Trust had put in place measures to protect the land and was now looking to improve

public access although this would be limited as the area was still a working farm.  In association

DCC, it was proposed to construct a Cycle Way to link with the Exe Estuary Trail and hopefully to

link with A La Ronde in future.  A Focus Group was looking at other ways of increasing access and

information about the farm.  A Consultation had been carried out earlier in the year but advertising

and the response was limited.  A second consultation would be carried out and this would cover:

access, Community needs, Conservation measures and Visitor needs.

Cllr Mrs Beatty emphasised the need to engage and involve the public in proposals under

consideration.

Cllr Carter asked about membership of the Focus Group and was nominated to attend as Parish

Council representative.

Finally, Mr Blyth reported that the earlier proposal for a Farm Shop had been dropped due to lack

of parking.

The Chairman thanked Mr Blyth for his presentation and looked forward to seeing the public 

consultation in the Village.



	69
	Future Management of the Village Shop

The Chairman invited Lt Col Truell to continue his comments about the Village Shop.
The new owners had instigated newspaper sales, increased display space for Cards and installed a cash machine.  This had an immediate effect on business at the Post Office.

The Chairman and Cllr Atkins had also spoken to the owners of the Post Office to assess the initial impact on the changes at the Shop but there was a view that this was healthy competition.  This view was not supported widely and it was recognised that the extra services provided by the Post Office were of great value to residents and Groups in the village.
Cllr Bailey reminded the meeting that these were private businesses and there was little the Parish Council could do to intervene.  However, it was felt that residents could be advised of the consequences of the loss of the Post Office and that they should be encouraged to use the Post Office otherwise it would be lost.

RESOLVED: 1 that an article be included in the Lympstone Herald informing residents of the threat and encouraging them to use the Post Office.

2 that the Chairman arranges to discuss trading with the owners of the Shop.



	70
	Minutes 

RESOLVED: that the minutes of the meeting held on 16th July 2012, be confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.


	71
	Planning Applications

12/1673/TCA Oak Cottage Church Road: T1 Ash – raise crown to give 9m clearance above ground level, T2 Ash - raise crown to give 5m clearance above ground level, T3 Sycamore: pollard to 1.5m

T4 & 5 Leyland Cypress: Fell – NO OBJECTION


	72
	Planning Decisions

11/2104 FUL Construction of raised timber decking to rear and replacement of single garage and utility room and installation of first floor level window in side elevation at 2 Grange Close.  EDDC had held a site visit to view the effect of amended plans.  A decision was awaited.
12/1312/FUL Construction of dormer window, toilet extension and veranda on rear elevation of dwelling and extended raised patio to rear at Eleanors Church Road.  Approved 


	73
	Draft Local Plan – Villages Section

EDDC were now consulting on this part of the Local Plan Cllr Longhurst was to attend a Workshop on the 18th September on this, which was also the date for the next Neighbourhood Plan Working Party Meeting.  
EDDC were also starting the third phase of the SHLAA process.  The SHLAA panel would give their response to Lympstone’s comments and the Parish Council would have the chance to respond. EDDC may require a Public Exhibition during the first week in October.  The findings would need to be reviewed and a report submitted to EDDC by 19th November 2012. Cllr Longhurst would report on this to the next meeting.  This work would form part of the Housing section of a draft Neighbourhood Plan.
The Schedule of sites that were being considered would be published on the website and in the Lympstone Herald.

He reported receipt of a letter from G L Hearn expressing an interest in building approximately 80 houses on land between Strawberry Hill and the A376.  This would be included in the next SHLAA process.  (Cllr Bailey declared and interest in this land as it was rented by his brother for farming.)

Cllr Longhurst also reported receipt of a letter from Mr Morris regarding the possibility of building 27 houses on land to the rear of Meadowgate, Church Road.  This was possible as the flood plain had been reduced in width.  This would also go into the SHLAA process.

Cllr Young left the meeting at 8.45pm



	74
	Neighbourhood Plan 
At the last meeting Cllr Bailey asked if the Code of Conduct could be applied to co-opted members of Working Parties.  Cllr Longhurst had proposed a draft Code for consideration and this had been circulated to some members. The Clerk had suggested an amendment that if a non-member of a Working Party had a disclosable interest, they should leave the room during discussion and voting.

RESOLVED: that the draft Code be adopted including the amendment by the Clerk.

(Cllr Carter abstained from voting on this matter).
Cllr Garratt left the meeting at 9.00pm


	75
	Land to the West of Strawberry Hill

The Chairman reported that the Parish Council’s decision to object to an application to erect 15 dwellings on this site on the grounds that the application was premature, had not been communicated to EDDC until August 2012.  The application had not yet been determined.
The Chairman had received a letter from Hugo Swire MP asking for the Council’s position regarding this application.  He explained the recent history of discussion about developing this site.  Cllr Atkins added that the site had been considered by the St Thomas RDC as a site for future Council housing.  He felt that the layout could be redesigned to allow access on to Meeting Lane and that a Council bungalow could be built on the proposed access site in Glebelands.

Mrs Rogers reported that some social housing was available in the Village at the moment.  She also reminded the meeting of the views of the Council in its first response to the LDF which suggested that all of the housing needs for the Village could be met on sites within the current development boundary.  Hence there was no need to develop this site.

Mrs Squire reported that there amended plans had been submitted.  Cllr Longhurst had not yet received these but said that the site was eligible for development as an ‘Exception’ site.

RESOLVED: that the Chairman be requested to reply to Hugo Swire MP on these lines.



	76
	Police report

WPCSO Sarah had given her apologies and no report had been received.


	77
	District Councillors’ reports.

Cllr Ingham informed the meeting that he was still talking to Officers about the future of the Underhill Car Park but he felt that they had not yet accepted that more control over use of the car park was needed to help solve some of the parking problems in the centre of the Village.
He suggested that the sale of the Knowle and the move to Honiton would result in a cost to the Council tax payer.

He had heard the new owner of the Shop commenting that they would ‘finish off’ any opposition within 12 months.

He suggested that the Neighbourhood Planning work should continue but is a controlled manner.  Any Neighbourhood Plan would need to follow the Local Plan


	78
	Chairman’s report
The Lympstone Language School had requested use of the Project Room for various dates in 2013.  They had offered a payment of £500 together with new furniture and the use of a photocopier.  The money would be invested in the building.  Cllr Atkins reminded the Council that priority should be given to bookings at the village hall before the Youth Club was used.
The WI had written thanking the Council for the use of candy’s Field for car parking in relation to ‘Any Questions’.

He head received an anonymous letter and was advised to destroy it.

He had received another email about traffic speeds.

With the Clerk he had met Don Mildenhall and Michael Wilkes to discuss financial matters in relation to the VHMC.  He had received a cheque for £500 as a contribution towards the new car park and had been offered an agreement regarding revised charges for room hire.  This would stay at £315 for the current year and then increase to £350 for the following three years.  This was accepted.


	79

	Payments for approval
RESOLVED: that the following payments be approved:
Payments made in July 2012

1770

P Acca - Jubilee Band fee

150.00

1771

Mrs Edworthy wages July

186.00

1772

A J Le Riche salary July

698.86

1773

HMRC Tax / NI July

14.07

New payments

1774

Lympstone Fishery & Harbour Assoc. Grant

2,500.00

1775

Zurich Municipal Insurance

1,480.60

1776

Dawn Chapman - Works to The Green

37.50

1777

Cllr P Acca - reimbursement for materials & plants

102.39

1778

SWW - Water for toilets (estimated reading)

145.89

1779

Tim A Thompson - Website update

400.00

1780

NALC - Local Council Review subs

15.50

1781

Gardencare (Marsh green) - Grounds work June and July

822.60

1782

EDF Energy - Lighting in Candy’s Field

50.10
1783

Miller Signs - Plaque for a bench

45.60

1784

British Gas - Youth Club

402.59

1785

Optima Graphics - Herald printing July

295.00

1786

Mrs C Edworthy - pay for August

186.00

1787

A J Le Riche - sal & expenses for August

698.66

1788

HMRC - Tax / NI for August

27.79

8,234.10


	80

	Financial Summary

The Council received the following financial summary

Opening balance at 1st April 2011 

9,313.95

Receipts 

29,725.38

Total receipts

39,039.33

Transfer from dep ac

10,000.00

Total paid in to current ac

49,039.33

less, Payments 

29,974.51

Net balance

19,064.82

Receipts not on statement: 

-8,360.00

Unpresented cheques

2,736.25

Balance per Bank Statement 25th July 2012

13,441.07

Deposit Account

Balance at 1st April 2102

10,155.80

Interest 3rd August 2012

3.94

Transfer to current ac

-10,000.00

Total

159.74



	81
	Toddler Play Area 
The Council noted that the work on the Play area was imminent but a date has not yet been set.



	82
	Underhill Car Park

Cllr Longhurst asked for discussion at the next meeting.


	83
	CCD Members Forum – 
This year’s annual Visit is to be a tour of the Bicton Earth Centre on Monday 1st October. Meeting at Bicton College for 10:30 and there will be a programme of activities through until about 3:30, including a presentation/tour of the Earth Centre and a sandwich lunch as well as a formal Members Forum meeting.  Cllrs Bailey, Longhurst and Young expressed an interest in going.


	84

	Rural Futures – Working Together CCD Conference

To consider nomination a member to attend this conference on 28th September 2012 at Exeter Racecourse. Deferred


	85
	DALC AGM and Conference 6th October 2012

To consider nominating a member to attend this AGM and conference at Westpoint on 6th October 2012. Deferred.


	86
	Matters raised by Councillors

Cllr Bailey reported that there had not been space for parking at the village Hall for the Flower Show due to footballers.  He had asked them to move to the lower car park to make room for the less mobile.  Cllr Mrs Scott was asked to take this up with the VHMC.

The Clerk was reminded of the request to be made to SWW to redecorate the pump house at the Underhill Car park.

Cllr Mrs Beatty reported that parking by the Lympstone Nursery had increased considerable and this was now causing congestion.



	87
	Items for information, Copies will be available at the meeting:
a) DALC Annual report

b) The Playing Field Summer 2012
c) Junk Mail
d) Exe Press Summer 2012


	88
	Report by County Councillor on matters relating to the Parish
Cllr Hughes reported that he had persuaded Officers to pay a grant of £1,300 towards the cost of the new footpath at the Village Hall.

The Leader, County Councillor John Hart was doing a ‘Road Show’ again this year to explain DCC finances.

He had a further allocation of funds to be allocated by Christmas.  He asked for the Council to include this in their grant advertising.  He also suggested that a No Waiting Order for School Hill would cost £1,600 and this would be an appropriate use of his funds.

Members suggested that dredging the boat shelter and repairs to the drain at The saddlers would also be suitable schemes for DCC funding.




The meeting finished at 10.00pm 

Chairman
